“50 Flags to Kitty Hawk”

Daily Progress (or Regress) Report

Day 1 – Thursday, August 14th, 2003

The “50 Flags to Kitty Hawk” adventure by those members of the Maine Powerchute Association of questionable sanity officially began at 1 PM on August 14th, 2003. At that time, all 8 of the permanent flight crew and the 5 ground support crew meandered onto the Augusta Airport ground.

Several of the crews drove around the parking lot a few times, trying to figure out if they were in the right place.  This is a major clue to what was about to happen later.

Finally, by around 1:30 PM, everybody was in place and John Gobel opened up the pre-ceremony briefing.  He reviewed the agenda that was to be followed by the governor and his entourage, and the method we wanted to follow for all 8 of taking off on the first leg of the trip.  The briefing ended by 2:15.  The wind was blowing.  All flying was questionable.  We decided to go have lunch at the airport restaurant, and decide about flying later.

We got to the restaurant by 2:25.  The restaurant closed at 2:30.  We missed out on lunch.  More clues.

We set all planes up as previously agreed to by the airport management by 4:30, waiting for the Governor’s arrival at 5:00 P.M.   At 5 minutes to 5, the airport manager had a change of plans, and moved the whole speech part of the program to a different location, and wanted two planes to take off from front of the terminal.  The wind was still howling.

The Governor arrived about 10 after 5.  Gobel gave his little speech, explaining the program, how we got selected, how long the trip is, et cetera.  Then the Governor gave his speech, which was very complimentary and gracious.  Then Dunbar Seamans gave his talk on the characteristics of the powered parachute, how they fly, et cetera.

Now for the exciting part.  The wind was heavy but steady, so the two people elected to do the demo take-off and fly-by decided to go for it.  The two people were the ones voted to be the most expendable for the trip – John Gobel and Bill Grusik.  Also, they seemed to have very little shame at the impending roll-over on takeoff.  Anyway, they made it, both good takeoffs, a nice fly-by, then off towards Bowman.  The rest of the crew then warmed up and took off – Jerry Sukeforth, Doug Sukeforth, Mike O’Donnell, and Robin Paradis.  Jim and Dunbar decided that discretion was the better part of valor, and drove over to Bowman.

On the way to Bowman, which is 24 miles by road, two of ground support crew got lost, and finally showed up two hours later.  We pelted them with grass balls.

The flag presentation ceremony, the reading and presenting of the Proclamation by the Governor, the nice crowd, the press and television coverage, and some good flying by the MPA pilots all made for an excellent first day.  

